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the system selectively processes the various features of a 
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METHOD AND APPARATUS FOR 
MIXED-MODE OPTICAL PROXIMITY 

CORRECTION 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

The present invention relates to the ?eld of electronic 
semiconductor design and manufacture. In particular the 
present invention discloses methods for performing optical 
proximity correction. The present application is a divisional 
of commonly oWned US. patent application Ser. No. 
09/514,551, “METHOD AND APPARATUS FOR MIXED 
MODE OPTICAL PROXIMITY CORRECTION” ?led 
Feb. 28, 2000 now US. Pat. No. 6,584,609, issued Jun. 24, 
2003. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

Semiconductor manufacturers produce semiconductors 
using optical lithography. Optical lithography is a special 
iZed printing process that puts detailed patterns onto silicon 
Wafers. Semiconductor manufacturers create a “mask” and 
then shine light through the mask to project a desired pattern 
onto a silicon Wafer that is coated With a very thin layer of 
photosensitive material called “resist.” The bright parts of 
the image pattern cause chemical reactions that make the 
resist material become soluble. After development, the resist 
forms a stenciled pattern across the Wafer surface that 
accurately matches the desired pattern of the semiconductor 
circuit. Finally, this pattern is transferred onto the Wafer 
surface via another chemical process. 

To improve semiconductor performance, semiconductor 
researchers and engineers keep shrinking the siZe of the 
circuits on semiconductor chips. There are tWo main reasons 
to reduce the siZe of semiconductor circuits: (1) smaller 
features alloW silicon chips to contain more circuit elements 
and thus be more complex. Similarly, a smaller circuit siZe 
alloWs more copies of the same die to appear on a single 
silicon Wafer. (2) smaller circuit devices use less poWer and 
may operate at higher frequencies (faster rates) to produce 
higher performance semiconductor chips. 
As semiconductor circuit siZes have reduced, the limits of 

optical lithography are being tested. HoWever, the move to 
neW semiconductor processes such as X-ray lithography is 
vieWed as dif?cult and expensive. To extend the use of 
optical lithography into feature siZes that are smaller than 
the light Wavelength used in the optical lithography process, 
a set of sub-Wavelength techniques have been developed. 
TWo sub-Wavelength technologies that have been developed 
include phase-shifting and optical proximity correction. 
Phase shifting utiliZes optical interference to improve depth 
of-?eld and resolution in lithography. Optical proximity 
correction alters the original layout mask to compensate for 
nonlinear distortions caused by optical diffraction and resist 
process effects. Optical proximity correction may also cor 
rect for mask proximity effects, dry etch effects, and other 
undesirable effects of the optical lithography process. 

Optical proximity correction is often performed by mod 
eling the ?nal manufactured output of a semiconductor 
design and then determining What changes should be made 
to the semiconductor layout design to obtain a desired result. 
The semiconductor process modeling produces very accu 
rate results. HoWever, the semiconductor process modeling 
is extremely computationally expensive. Furthermore, 
adjusting a semiconductor layout design using model-based 
optical proximity correction is a very laborious task. It 
Would be desirable to have a method of using optical 
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2 
proximity correction that produces good results Within a 
short amount of time and reduce human intervention. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

A semiconductor layout testing and correction system is 
disclosed. The system combines both rule-based optical 
proximity correction and model-based optical proximity 
correction in order to test and correct semiconductor layouts. 
In a ?rst embodiment, a semiconductor layout is ?rst pro 
cessed by a rule-based optical proximity correction system 
and then subsequently processed by a model-based optical 
proximity correction system. In another embodiment, the 
system ?rst processes a semiconductor layout With a rule 
based optical proximity correction system and then selec 
tively processes difficult features using a model-based opti 
cal proximity correction system. In yet another embodiment, 
the system selectively processes the various features of a 
semiconductor layout using a rule-based optical proximity 
correction system or a model-based optical proximity cor 
rection system. 

Other objects, features, and advantages of present inven 
tion Will be apparent from the company draWings and from 
the folloWing detailed description. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

The objects, features, and advantages of the present 
invention Will be apparent to one skilled in the art, in vieW 
of the folloWing detailed description in Which: 

FIG. 1A illustrates an ideal mask of a geometric pattern. 
FIG. 1B illustrates a mask of the ideal geometric pattern 

of FIG. 1A. 
FIG. 1C illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 

toresist of a silicon Wafer using the mask of FIG. 1B. 
FIG. 2A illustrates an optical proximity corrected version 

of the ideal geometric pattern of FIG. 1A. 
FIG. 2B illustrates an optical proximity corrected photo 

mask of the optical proximity corrected version of the ideal 
geometric pattern illustrated in FIG. 2A. 

FIG. 2C illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 
toresist of a silicon Wafer using the photomask of FIG. 2B. 

FIG. 3A illustrates an ideal rectangular geometric feature. 
FIG. 3B illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 

toresist of a silicon Wafer using the photomask of FIG. 3A. 
FIG. 3C illustrates the rectangular geometric feature of 

FIG. 3A after it has been processed by a rule-based optical 
proximity corrector that adds serifs to outside corners. 

FIG. 3D illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 
toresist of a silicon Wafer using the optical proximity cor 
rected photomask of FIG. 3C. 

FIG. 4A illustrates tWo close geometric features that have 
closely parallel feature lines. 

FIG. 4B illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 
toresist of a silicon Wafer using the photomask of FIG. 4A. 

FIG. 4C illustrates the geometric features of FIG. 4A after 
enlarging the gap betWeen the tWo features. 

FIG. 4D illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 
toresist of a silicon Wafer using the photomask of FIG. 4C. 

FIG. 5 conceptually illustrates the modeling of the optical 
lithography process. 

FIG. 6A illustrates the layout of an ideal rectangular 
geometric feature that has had its segments subdivided. 

FIG. 6B illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 
toresist of a silicon Wafer using the photomask of FIG. 6A. 
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FIG. 6C illustrates the rectangular geometric feature of 
FIG. 6A after tWo segments in the upper-right corner have 
been adjusted using model-based optical proximity correc 
tion. 

FIG. 6D illustrates a circuit element created in the pho 
toresist of a silicon Wafer using the optical proximity 
adjusted photomask of FIG. 6C. 

FIG. 7 illustrates a How diagram of an optical proximity 
correction system that uses both rule-based optical proxim 
ity correction and model-based optical proximity correction. 

FIG. 8 illustrates a How diagram of an optical proximity 
correction system that applies rule-based optical proximity 
correction and then selectively applies model-based optical 
proximity correction. 

FIG. 9 illustrates a How diagram of an optical proximity 
correction system that selectively applies rule-based optical 
proximity correction or model-based optical proximity cor 
rection to various layout features. 

FIG. 10 illustrates a conceptual diagram of an optical 
proximity correction system that selectively applies rule 
based optical proximity correction, model-based optical 
proximity correction, rule-based and model-based optical 
proximity correction, or no correction to various layout 
features. 

FIG. 11A illustrates a detailed ?oW diagram for one 
embodiment of the optical proximity correction system that 
selectively applies rule-based optical proximity correction, 
model-based optical proximity correction, rule-based and 
model-based optical proximity correction, or no correction 
to various layout features as set forth in FIG. 10. 

FIG. 11B illustrates a legend for the How diagram of FIG. 
11A. 

FIG. 12 illustrates a computer system that may embody 
the teachings of the present invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENT 

A method and apparatus for mixed-mode optical proxim 
ity correction is disclosed. In the folloWing description, for 
purposes of explanation, speci?c nomenclature is set forth to 
provide a thorough understanding of the present invention. 
HoWever, it Will be apparent to one skilled in the art that 
these speci?c details are not required in order to practice the 
present invention. For example, the present invention has 
been described With reference to optical lithography. HoW 
ever, the same techniques can easily be applied to other 
types of semiconductor processes such as X-ray lithography, 
Extreme UV lithography, electron beam manufacturing, and 
focused ion beam manufacturing. 

Optical Proximity Correction 

Semiconductor manufacturers are reaching the limits of 
optical lithography using visible light Wavelengths. FIGS. 
1A through 1C illustrate an example of the dif?culties of 
using optical lithography to create small features that are 
smaller than the light Wavelength used in the lithography 
processes. FIG. 1A illustrates an ideal pair of geometric 
features to be etched into a silicon Wafer. When a photomask 
is created, the photomask is not a perfect representation of 
the ideal geometric feature. For example, FIG. 1B illustrates 
a photomask of the ideal geometric features illustrated in 
FIG. 1A. 
When the photomask of FIG. 1B is used in the optical 

lithography process, the ?nal output silicon may appear as 
illustrated in FIG. 1C. Note that the outside corners 160 of 
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4 
the ?nal output features become have become shortened and 
rounded. Similarly, the inside corner 150 has become 
rounded and occupies more space than desired. Thus, the 
output features of FIG. 1C only appear roughly similar to the 
ideal output features of FIG. 1A. 

To extend the use of optical lithography to create geo 
metric features that are smaller than the light Wavelength 
used in the optical lithography process, a set of sub-Wave 
length techniques have been developed. Optical proximity 
correction is one of those sub-Wavelength techniques. Opti 
cal proximity correction is the process of altering the origi 
nal mask to compensate for nonlinear distortions caused by 
optical diffraction and photoresist process effects. 

FIGS. 2A through 2C illustrate hoW optical proximity 
correction can be used to improve the optical lithography 
process to create a better version of the features illustrated 
in FIGS. 1A through 1C. Referring to FIG. 2A, the ideal 
geometric feature layout of FIG. 1A has been altered to 
compensate for optical diffraction and other effects. As 
illustrated in FIG. 2A, a serif has been added to the outside 
corners to provide extra area that reduce diffraction effects. 
Similarly, the inside corner 210 has area removed. When a 
photomask of the optical proximity corrected version is 
created, it may appear as illustrated in FIG. 2B. When the 
optical proximity corrected photomask of FIG. 2B is used 
Within the optical lithography process to create a silicon 
semiconductor, the output circuit features may appear as 
illustrated in FIG. 2C. As can be seen from the draWings, the 
optical proximity corrected output circuit illustrated in FIG. 
2C more accurately resembles the desired geometric features 
of FIG. 1A that the uncorrected output circuit of FIG. 1C. 

There are tWo main methods of performing optical prox 
imity correction: rule-based optical proximity correction and 
model-based optical proximity correction. Each method has 
its oWn advantages and disadvantages. 

Rule-Based Optical Proximity Correction 

A ?rst method of performing optical proximity correction 
is to create and apply a set of optical proximity correction 
rules. Each optical proximity correction rule tests for a 
particular condition Wherein optical proximity correction 
may be necessary. To illustrate hoW rule-based optical 
proximity correction operates, a couple of sample optical 
proximity correction rules are provided: 
1. If an outside corner is detected then add a serif to provide 

extra area around the corner. 

2. If a feature line from a ?rst object is very closely parallel 
to another feature line of a second object then move the 
feature line of the Wider of the tWo objects aWay from the 
other feature line. 

These are only tWo example rules; many other different rules 
exist or may be subsequently created. Rules are often 
generated offline by Way of simulation for very typical and 
general patterns. It is possible that different features are 
mistakenly characteriZed as the same such that an inaccurate 
correction is performed. 
The ?rst rule is illustrated With reference to FIGS. 3A, 3B, 

3C, and 3D. Referring to FIG. 3A, a geometric feature has 
four corners. Due to light diffraction around the corners of 
the mask pattern in FIG. 3A, the resultant feature in the 
photoresist appears as illustrated in FIG. 3B. To counteract 
this effect, a serif has been added around the corner of the 
mask as illustrated in FIG. 3C. The end-result is an improved 
end-result geometric feature as illustrated in FIG. 3D. 
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The second rule ensures that adjacent parallel feature lines 
are not too close. FIG. 4A illustrates tWo adjacent geometric 
objects 450 and 460 that have very close parallel lines 
separated by the space 410. When parallel features are so 
close, the manufactured features may appear too close as 
illustrated in FIG. 4B. To prevent such features from being 
manufactured too close to each other, the space 410 betWeen 
geometric objects 450 and 460 should be increased. FIG. 4C 
illustrates tWo features after the space 415 betWeen the 
geometric features 455 and 465 has been Widened. The rule 
selects the Wider of the tWo objects (object 450) and moves 
its parallel adjacent feature line aWay from the other object 
(object 460). The ?nal manufactured result is illustrated in 
FIG. 4D. 

Rule-based optical proximity correction has the advan 
tage that it is relatively simple to apply once a set of optical 
proximity correction rules have been de?ned. No very 
complex calculations are required to improve the ?nal 
layout. A rule engine simply attempts to apply each rule to 
each feature of a proposed layout. HoWever, the rules-based 
optical proximity correction system is rigid in that only 
problems that have associated rules are handled. Further 
more, the number of rules can groW exponentially as smaller 
and smaller processes are used. This is especially true When 
the features siZe is much smaller than the range of the 
proximity effect. It is very dif?cult to maintain such large 
rule sets. Since each layout change affects the entire nearby 
region, it is dif?cult to create rules When the light Wave 
length exceeds the feature’s siZe. 

Model-Based Optical Proximity Correction 

Model-based optical proximity correction operates using 
a mathematical model of the manufacturing process. The 
mathematical model of the manufacturing process accu 
rately determines hoW the output circuit pattern Would 
appear if a given photomask layout pattern Was put through 
that particular manufacturing process. It should be noted that 
many different models are created for many different manu 
facturing processes. Each manufacturing process may have 
more than one different type of model. For an optical 
lithography processes, the model may handle effects such as 
mask fabrication effects, optical effects, resist processing 
effects, dry or Wet etching effects, or other effects of the 
optical lithography process. 

FIG. 5 conceptually illustrates the model-based optical 
proximity correction process. Referring to FIG. 5, circuit 
designers Work With electronic design tools to create a 
layout pattern 510. An optical lithography model 520 is then 
applied to the input layout pattern 510 to simulate the optical 
lithography process. The optical lithography model 520 
produces an output-modeled circuit 550. One type of optical 
lithography model is a convolution model. Current optical 
lithography convolution models are very accurate such that 
the output-modeled circuit produced by the optical lithog 
raphy convolution model is almost exactly like the real 
circuit output from an actual optical lithography process. 
By examining the output modeled circuit pattern from an 

optical lithography convolution model, trouble spots can be 
located. The source areas of the pattern mask that created the 
trouble spots can then be adjusted. Typically, reference 
points on the output circuit pattern are selected and speci?ed 
to be located at a certain de?ned location Within a designated 
threshold tolerance. Then, the related feature of the input 
layout pattern is adjusted until the reference point of the 
output circuit pattern falls Within the designated threshold of 
the de?ned location. 
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One method of performing model-based optical proximity 

correction is to divide each feature into many sub segments 
and adjust each individual sub segment to obtain the desired 
resultant feature. An example of this is provided With 
reference to FIGS. 6A, 6B, 6C, and 6D. FIG. 6A illustrates 
an example rectangular feature that normally has four seg 
ments. HoWever, to carefully adjust hoW the output circuit 
device Will appear, each of the four segments has been 
sub-divided into three smaller segments. FIG. 6B illustrates 
the normal output of the rectangular feature of FIG. 6A. 

To correct the shortening and rounding of the upper-right 
corner, segment 610 and segment 620 may be moved out to 
provide more area. An example of this is illustrated in FIG. 
6C Wherein segment 610 has been moved up to create 
segment 615 and segment 620 has been moved right to 
create segment 625. Note that the endpoints of the moved 
segments Will remain coupled to the unmoved segments 
using additional segments to connect the endpoints. Thus, a 
neWly created horiZontal segment Will couple segment 625 
and unmoved segment 630 in FIG. 6C. FIG. 6D illustrates 
the improved output Wherein the upper right-hand corner 
690 is less rounded. Through simulation, it may be found 
that by moving segments 610 and 620 out by a certain 
amount, light intensity at the evaluation points gets gradu 
ally closer and eventually meets a target threshold. Since the 
evaluation point is chosen such that it Will represent the 
behavior When printed, We can conclude that the printing 
Will meet the speci?ed target With the speci?ed edge move 
ment. Note that this process completes a veri?cation process 
for this particular segment. 

Model-based optical proximity correction is a very poW 
erful tool for ensuring that a fabricated circuit operates as 
desired since it can be used to verify that all the created 
circuit features meet the minimum requirements. HoWever, 
this poWer comes at a cost. To use model-based optical 
proximity correction across an entire complex design 
requires many hours of computation time. For many 
projects, having a fast turn-around time is very important. It 
Would therefore be desirable to have methods that produces 
the accuracy of model-based optical proximity correction 
Without requiring such a large amount of time for compu 
tations. 

Mixed Mode Optical Proximity Correction 

To perform optical proximity correction in a time-ef?cient 
manner that produces functional results, the present inven 
tion introduces a mixed-mode system of optical proximity 
correction. Speci?cally, the present invention introduces 
several methods of combining the tWo different methods of 
performing optical proximity correction such that very good 
results can be achieved in short amount of time. 

Rule Based OPC then Model Based OPC 
In a ?rst embodiment, a rule-based optical proximity 

correction system parses through a semiconductor layout to 
perform a ?rst pass optical proximity correction and then a 
model-based optical proximity correction system is used to 
cure any remaining trouble spots. A sample implementation 
is illustrated in FIG. 7. 

Referring to FIG. 7, a ?rst step 720 applies a set of optical 
proximity correction rules to the semiconductor layout. The 
rules used in step 720 modify the layout in attempts to 
correct certain problems that can be located by identifying 
speci?c conditions in the layout. HoWever, there are layout 
problems that are not easily identi?ed With a rule. 

Next, at step 730, the system applies a lithography model 
to the semiconductor to determine hoW the manufactured 
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output of the current layout Would appear. At step 740, the 
system tests the modeled output to determine if the manu 
factured output from the layout conforms to a designated 
speci?cation. If no problem is detected, the system proceeds 
to step 770 to output a ?nal semiconductor layout. 

If a layout problem is detected, the system proceeds to 
step 750 to correct the problem using the model-based 
optical proximity correction system. In one embodiment, a 
model-based OPC system determines the outcome of tWo 
different feature placements and then interpolates an ideal 
position betWeen the tWo placements. A number of different 
identi?ed problems may be addressed during step 750. The 
system then proceeds to again check the layout With manu 
facturing model at step 730. This process iterates until no 
more signi?cant problems are detected at step 740. Once no 
signi?cant problems are detected at step 740 the system 
outputs a ?nal semiconductor layout at step 770. 

The method illustrated in FIG. 7 provides advantages over 
rule-based OPC or model-based OPC alone. The system 
provides a better output layout than rule-based OPC alone 
since the model-based OPC portion handles many situations 
that are not handled easily using rule-based OPC. Further 
more, the system may be faster than model-based OPC alone 
since many layout problems are quickly solved using rule 
based OPC such that model-based OPC may not be needed 
in many situations. Furthermore, it should be noted that the 
entire design is validated using model-based OPC such that 
the system creates layouts that are just as good as model 
based OPC corrected only layouts but in less time since the 
rule-based OPC corrects many problems that are easily 
identi?ed using rule-based OPC. 

Rule-Based OPC and Selective Model-Based OPC 

In other embodiments of the present invention, a rule 
based proximity correction system and a proximity correc 
tion system are selectively used depending on the situation. 
Various different embodiments of this technique have been 
implemented. 

FIG. 8 illustrates a ?rst embodiment of a selective optical 
proximity correction system Wherein the rules-based OPC is 
used for all features, but the model-based OPC is selectively 
used. Referring to step 820 the system applies a set of optical 
proximity correction rules to the semiconductor layout. The 
rules correct a number of problems that can easily be 
identi?ed using a set of rules. The rules may be created using 
multiple different models. For example, clear ?eld patterns 
could be ?tted better using one model and dark ?eld patterns 
may be ?tted better using another model. 
At step 830, the system enters a loop that begins to 

examine every feature in the layout to determine if model 
based optical proximity correction should be applied to that 
feature. The system may look for certain features Where 
layout problems that cannot be easily corrected using a rule. 
The features that need model based OPC are marked at step 
830. 

At step 830, the system breaks doWn all the features 
identi?ed for model-based OPC. The feature break doWn 
may occur as illustrated in FIG. 6A Where a geometric 
feature has been divided into sub segments. By determining 
if a particular segment falls Within a certain situation, the 
present invention Will determine if the segment should be 
processed by a model-based optical proximity correction 
system. A set of de?ned rules can be used to make such 
determinations. For example, the folloWing three rules may 
specify situations Wherein model-based optical proximity 
correction may be advisable: 
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1. If a segment forms portion of an outside corner then 

process the segment With a model-based optical proximity 
correction system. 

2. If a segment forms an edge of a narroW feature then 
process the segment With a model-based optical proximity 
correction system. 

3. If a segment forms an edge that is closely parallel to a 
neighboring feature then process the segment With a 
model-based optical proximity correction system. 

These are only examples of decision rules that may be used 
to determine if model-based optical proximity correction 
should be used. 

Referring back to FIG. 8, at step 850 the system deter 
mines the outcome of the rule tests. If the segment fell Within 
one of the conditions de?ned in a rule, then the system 
examines and corrects the segment using model-based opti 
cal proximity correction at step 840. The system then 
proceeds to the next segment at step 830. 

After examining a feature to determine if it falls Within 
one of conditions Wherein model-based optical proximity 
correction is required, the system proceeds from step 830 to 
step 840 Where it determines if this Was the last feature to 
examine. If the examined feature Was not the last feature 
then the system proceeds back to step 830 to examine the 
next feature. Once all the features have been tested, the 
system may optionally pre-bias the marked features at step 
850. HoWever, it is not likely that the pre-bias is needed in 
this case since all the edges have been pre-corrected using 
rules-based OPC. 

After pre-biasing (if done), the system applies a lithog 
raphy model to the layout at step 860 to determine hoW the 
manufactured output of the current layout Would appear. At 
step 870, the system tests the modeled output to determine 
if the manufactured output from the layout conforms to a 
designated speci?cation. If no problem is detected, the 
system proceeds to step 890 to output a ?nal semiconductor 
layout. 

If one or more layout problems are detected, the system 
proceeds to step 880 to correct the problems using the 
model-based optical proximity correction system. The sys 
tem then proceeds to again check the layout With manufac 
turing model at step 860. This process iterates until no more 
signi?cant problems are detected at step 870. Once no 
signi?cant problems are detected at step 870 the system 
outputs a ?nal semiconductor layout at step 890. 
The system of FIG. 8 alloWs rule-based optical proximity 

correction to correct many easily identi?ed problems but 
then uses model-based optical proximity correction to care 
fully handle features in dif?cult situations. Thus, the system 
of FIG. 8 produces a high quality semiconductor layout 
Without requiring the computation time of a full model 
based optical proximity correction pass. The system of FIG. 
8 Will be signi?cantly faster than a normal model-based 
OPC system since model-based OPC is not applied to every 
feature. 

Selective Rule-Based OPC or Model-Based OPC 
FIG. 9 illustrates another embodiment of a selective 

optical proximity correction system. In the system of FIG. 9, 
features are selectively processed using rule-based OPC or 
model-based OPC but not both. 
The embodiment of FIG. 9 begins as a loop that examines 

each feature. First, at step 910 each feature is tested With a 
set of selective rules that determine if rule-based optical 
proximity correction or model-based optical proximity cor 
rection should be used on that feature. The same set of rules 
as de?ned in the previous section may be used. Note that the 
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selective rules are designed to safeguard the rule correction 
areas to ensure that the rule correction actually Will meet the 
speci?cation. Thus, such features can skip the performance 
check or model-based OPC. The determination at step 920 
marks each feature to be model-based OPC correct at step 
925 or to be rule-based OPC correct at step 930. This process 
is repeated for all features using the decision step at step 940. 
At step 950 the system invokes rule-based optical prox 

imity correction to correct all the features marked for rule 
based OPC at step 930. Those features marked for model 
based OPC are not examined. 

At step 960, the system may optionally pre-bias the 
features marked for model-based optical proximity correc 
tion. The pre-bias may be a set of rules in Which the pattern 
is de?ned solely by the feature shape itself and the surround 
ing environment is ignored. 
A step 970, the system tests the features marked for 

model-based OPC With a model of the manufacturing pro 
cess. If all features are to speci?cation at step 980, then the 
system outputs a ?nal semiconductor layout at step 990. 
OtherWise, the features marked for model-based OPC are 
corrected using model-based OPC at step 985. 

Selective Rule-Based OPC, Model-Based OPC, Rule and 
Model OPC or No Correction 

FIG. 10 illustrates a conceptual diagram of yet another 
possible embodiment of a selective OPC system. In the 
system of FIG. 10, each of the features may be adjusted 
using rule-based OPC, model-based OPC, rule and model 
based OPC, or no correction at all. 

Referring to the conceptual diagram of FIG. 10, the ?rst 
step is to process the layout to put it in a form Where it may 
be tested using a set of correction type selection rules. As 
indicated in step 1010, this may be performed by dividing 
the layout into individual segments and setting evaluation 
points. HoWever, other systems may be used. 

Next, at step 1020, all of the segments are examined and 
divided into different sets Wherein each set Will have a 
different OPC correction system used. Some segments Will 
be placed into a set Where no correction (NC) is needed. A 
second set of segments Will then be placed into a set Wherein 
only rule-based correction (RC) Will be applied. A third set 
of segments Will then be placed into a set Wherein only 
model-based correction (MC) Will be applied. Finally, a 
fourth set of segments Will be placed into a set that Will use 
both rule and model based correction (RMC). 

The system Will then process each set of segments accord 
ingly. The segments that require no correction Will be placed 
directly into the output. The segments that require rule-based 
correction (RC) or rule and model based correction (RMC) 
segments Will be processed using rule-based correction at 
step 1030. The rule-based correction only (RC) segments 
Will then be placed into the output as set forth in step 1040. 

The model-based correction only (MC) segments may be 
pre-biased at step 1050. Finally, the model-based correction 
only (MC) segments and the rule and model based correc 
tion (RMC) segments are processed using model-based OPC 
at step 1060. 

FIG. 11A illustrates a detailed ?oW diagram describing 
one implementation of the selective OPC system of FIG. 10. 
The embodiment of FIG. 11A has been described With 
reference to an edge based system. HoWever, the same 
teachings can be applied to other types of systems such as a 
shape based correction system. FIG. 11Ahas been illustrated 
With three different line types. A legend for the different 
data?oW types is provided in FIG. 11B. 
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Referring to FIG. 11A, the system begins With an original 

layout 1102. From the original layout 1102, the system 
builds a correctable edge database 1107 at step 1105. Note 
that a correctable edge database does not have to explicitly 
be created and maintained in all embodiments. For example, 
one embodiment may explicitly derive the edges from the 
layout database 1102 on the ?y. The system then proceeds to 
examine all the edges in the correctable edge database 1107 
to determine Which type of correction should be used on 
each edge. At step 1110, the system extracts an edge from the 
correctable edge database 1107 and tests that edge at step 
1115. If no correction is required the system proceeds back 
to step 1110 to examine another edge. 

If the edge needs rule-based OPC (RC) or rule and model 
based OPC (RMC) then the system proceeds to step 1120 to 
apply the rules 1125. Note that rule-based correction can be 
performed on an edge by edge basis. If the edge required 
only rule-based OPC (RC) then the system applies the 
correction to the layout database as speci?ed in step 1135 
before returning to step 1110 to examine another edge. If the 
edge requires rule and model based OPC (RMC) then the 
system proceeds to step 1140 to initialiZe the edge With the 
correction from the rule. That corrected edge is then used to 
update a model-based OPC edge database 1147 at step 1145. 
After updating the model-based OPC edge database 1147, 
the system proceeds back to step 1110 to examine another 
edge. 

Referring back to step 1110, if the edge requires model 
based OPC only (MC), then the system proceeds to step 
1150 Where the system may pre-bias the edge. Then, the 
system updates the model-based OPC edge database 1147 at 
step 1145 With that pre-biased edge. After updating the 
model-based OPC edge database 1147, the system proceeds 
back to step 1110 to examine another edge. After all the 
edges have been examined at step 1110, the system proceeds 
to begin the model-based correction stage. 
At step 1160, the system applies the manufacturing model 

to the edge database. At step 1170, the system tests all the 
evaluation points for the various edges to correct With 
model-based correction. If, at step 1175, all the edges meet 
a de?ned speci?cation then the system is done. OtherWise, 
the system proceeds to step 1180 to iteratively extract each 
edge from the model-based edge database 1147 and apply a 
model based correction at step 1185. This is performed until 
all the edges needing model based OPC have been adjusted. 
The system then again applies the manufacturing model and 
tests the evaluation points at steps 1160, 1170 and 1175 to 
determine if the all edges are noW to speci?cation. This 
iterative process continues until the layout conforms to the 
de?ned speci?cation. 

Using Multiple Different Models 

As set forth in the introductory section on model-based 
OPC, many different types of models have been created to 
model various semiconductor-manufacturing processes. 
Each model may have its oWn particular strengths and 
Weaknesses. Some models may be better than other models 
in certain de?ned circumstances. 
The hybrid OPC system of the present invention may take 

advantage of these different models. As set forth in the 
previous sections, many embodiments use various rules to 
specify a particular correction system to be used. These rule 
sets may be expanded to select a particular type of OPC 
model that should be used to evaluate a particular feature. 
Thus, if a particular manufacturing model is better than other 
manufacturing models at modeling a particular feature, then 








